GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the annual general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 June 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Ms H. Hannan

Mr D. Lace

Apologise 

Mrs C. Moughtin (Chairman)

Mr I. Davison 

Mr B. Heath

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	DEPUTY CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/020
	The Deputy Chairman provided the Chairman’s apology for being absent from the meeting and welcomed the Commissioners to the June meeting.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/021
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 17 May 2018. Mr Convery proposed this item and it was seconded by Ms Hannan. 

	
	
	

	
	
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Begley the Commissioners’ Accountant and Miss Bampton the Commissioners’ Head of Finance to the meeting. He proposed the Board consider Item 3 from the agenda as the next item. This was seconded by Mr Convery and unanimously agreed by the Board.
The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the figures had not changed significantly for the year ending 31 March 2018 since they were initially reported to the Lead Member for Finance and Staff Resource and the Board. The main change this year was the new style of the accounts which must comply with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2018. Preparing the new format for the accounts and the recent receipt of the pension statement had slowed down the preparation of the accounts this year and the commencement of the external audit.
The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the small changes which had taken place related to reversing journals, allocation of reserves and the splitting of loan payments schedules over the two financial years. These had not had a material or significant impact on the bottom line figures previously reported to the Commissioners. The Commissioners’ Accountant provided the following summary of the accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018:
The revenue account had operated at a surplus of £168,839 which had resulted in an overall reserve of £843,246. Unused capital receipts remain at £153,855 which gives the authority a health reserve of £977,101. This reserve is earmarked for a number of projects to reduce the reserve it 25 to 30% of the Commissioners rate income which is currently £1,394,262.
A full break down of expenditure is reported on the final pages of the statement of accounts. This showed salaries had decreased; street lighting costs had increased; campsite income had decreased; refuse amenity charges had increased; expenditure on the depot/vehicles had increased and recharge income for the housing pilot scheme of £17,500 was accrued.  Other expenditure was broadly similar costs to the previous year’s costs.
The balance sheet assets had not materially depreciated during the year. This issue was identified by the external auditor and a routine 5 year valuation of the Commissioners’ assets was scheduled for the current 2018/19 financial year. Impairment on the new Slieau Whallian View housing scheme had been made at 7.5%. £62,000 was spent on assets for new vehicles and equipment at the workshop. In addition, 23 new social housing properties were purchased at Slieau Whallian View housing scheme for £3,295,000. Debtors had decreased this year to £160,000 which had increased last year to finance the recently commenced Slieau Whallian View project. Creditors had reduced to £494,714 and the bank overdraft had increased to £3,135,818 although this would reduce when the bank loans for the Slieau Whallian View projects are drawn down.
The Authority’s current housing deficiency payment is £447,701 and the overall housing maintenance reserve had reduced by £40,416 to £213,260 through the planned refurbishment of properties vacated by tenants downsizing to new properties. 
The Town Clerk reported the surplus in the rate borne account had predominately arisen because four projects valued at £74,000 had not been undertaken in the 2017/18 financial year; there was a £28,500 saving in salaries and rate income had increased by £30,500 on the previous year. In addition, the Town Clerk reported a further £15,000 was attributed to additional rates income received in the previous financial which were not included within the 2017/18 budget.
Ms Hannan stated the website costs were high and required reducing during the 2018/19 financial year and all salaries should be reported at one location in the notes for next year’s accounts.
The Commissioners’ Accountant reported Peel Town Commissioners were the first set of accounts to be prepared this year and the explanatory forward prepared by the Town Clerk was the only one he had seen to date by a local authority which provided a good summary of the accounts. 
The Chairman thanked the Commissioners’ Accountant for his presentation of the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018, Lead Members for Finance and Staff Resources and the Commissioners’ staff for their work on the accounts.
Mr Begley the Commissioners Accountant and Miss Bampton the Commissioners’ Head of Finance left the meeting at 7:25pm
The Board noted and unanimously agreed the content of the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018.  
The Deputy Chairman returned to Item 2 of the agenda.

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	18/022
	Item 18/018 Peel On Line Photograph Competition 

The Board noted the outcome of the Peel on line photography 2017 competition was communicated to entrants via Peel on line.
Item 18/018 Headland’s Boundary Wall 

The Board noted tenders were being sought for the rebuilding of the boundary wall at the Headland’s Field.
Item 18/083 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported no any other operational items were raised at the last meeting.
Item 3 2017/18 Statements of Accounts

This item was discussed earlier in the meeting.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/023
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 11 May when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/00244/B Application for expressed consent for advertising board at West Coast Fitness, Close Beg, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 18/00309/B Demolition and reconstruction of Peel Harbour Bridge, Peel; 18/00314/B Reconstruction of conservatory at Cair Vie, Ramsey Road, Peel; 18/00343/B Erection of timber boundary fence at 1 Creggans Avenue, Peel; 18/00355/B Install flue at 9 Quarry Lane, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 18/00233/B Replacement windows and doors at 17 Bridge Street, Peel (Amended drawings); 18/00404/B Install bedroom window at Sunset Cottage, 10 Gib Lane, Peel; and 18/00409/B Change of use for tourist accommodation at Stumbleholme, Mill Road, Peel.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00188/B Approval for erection of summer house within garden of property at Murtagh House, Battery Road, Peel; 18/00124/B Approval for roofing works at 24 Church Street, Peel; 18/00131/B Approval for alterations and erection of side and rear extensions to provide garage and additional living accommodation at 6 Mountain View, Peel; 18/00233/B Approval for installation of replacement roof tiles and replacement windows to 37 Stanley Terrace, Christian Street, Peel; 18/00212/B Approval for erection of rear extension and refurbishment works at 4 Peveril Terrace, Peel; 18/00204/B Approval for the erection of an extension which replaces the conservatory and installation of a flue at 22 Ballagyr Park, Peel; 18/00211/C Approval for change of use of premises from retail to Class 2 Financial and Professional Services at Shop 3 Michael Street, Peel; 17/00992/B Approval subject to planning agreement for the erection of 45 dwellings with associated public open space and infrastructure at fields 314333. 314334, 314335 and 314336 and part of adjacent agricultural machinery yard at Oak Road, Peel; 18/00229/C Approval for additional use of residential dwelling as tourist accommodation at 5 Mews Cottages, Factory Lane, Peel; and 18/00187/B Approval for a single storey extension at rear of property at 1 Aspen Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 28 March 2018 from Peel Heritage Trust. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ limited resources have been targeted at seeking property stabilisation works in and around the area regenerated last year. This enforcement action resulted in work being undertaken at the Corner House and 12 Market Street to remove the exterior supporting scaffold. The Commissioners are currently seeking to obtain aesthetic works to the frontage of these buildings to ensure their condition does not noticeably detract from the conservation area. Once these works are completed on these two buildings the Commissioners resources will be used to improve the condition of the buildings in Douglas Street and Atholl Place. The Town Clerk was aware there are a number of other properties in the Town which are in a poor or dilapidated condition however, the Commissioners’ approach is seeking to address the buildings in the high use retail centre in the first instance. The lead members reiterated their support for this approach.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 17 April 2018 from the Secretary of the Manx Telecom Parish Walk. The lead members agreed the Town Hall and the Town Hall Car Park could be used for this event which was scheduled to take place on 23 June 2018.
The lead members requested an update on what charges could be levied for a street trading licence. The Town Clerk reported the Office of Fair Trading had set a £50 per annum maximum fee on street trading licences. This cost would not place street traders on an equal trading footing to those businesses which were based permanently in the Town and were subject to rates and rental charges. The lead members agreed in the absence of an increased street trading fee they supported the current policy not to allow street traders to operate in the Town selling products which could already be purchased from permanent retail premises unless an event was scheduled to take place and the increase in visitors justified the issuing of street trader licences to meet this increase in demand.
The lead members noted the trial holes had now been completed for the proposed industrial units.
The lead members noted the content of the letter from Peel Heritage Trust dated 28 March 2018 concerning the Commissioners’ views on building another level on the Douglas Street Car Park. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ approach is to undertake better management and enforcement of its current car parks before it considers building a multi-storey car park. This strategy saw the successful introduction of 2 hour parking in the Douglas Street car park for use by those wishing to access the shops in Peel. An extension of this parking provision is currently being evaluated with the Peel Chamber of Trade and Commerce which will ultimately determine if there is a need for additional 2 hour duration parking at this location. The proposal to construct a multi-story car park has a number of disadvantages including how a low cost multi-story will look and be integrated with the existing buildings which neighbour this area. In addition, the funding of a project of this nature, which essentially will provide parking for residents, will need to be carefully considered before it is decided how this structure will be financed both in terms of its construction and ongoing maintenance. The lead members reiterated their support for this approach.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 25 April 2018 from pupils of the Clothworkers School proposing the construction of a trampoline park in Peel. The lead members agreed the proposal had tourism and health benefits. However, a public authority could not use rate payers funds to buy premises and operate a proposal of this nature. The lead members agreed they would be keen to assess leisure proposals from private sector investors including an indoor trampoline park should a scheme be forthcoming.
The lead members noted the next update on performance would be available for their next meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the response from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture dated 8 May 2018 concerning the designation of Peel Hill and Patrick Coast as an area of special scientific interest. The lead members asked for this communication to be reported to the next Board meeting.

Ms Hannan stated the Commissioners need to do more to improve the condition of the dilapidated buildings in the Town and asked the lead members to thank the children for the trampolining proposal.

Item 5 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted the contents of planning application 18/00529/B for Cathedral Isle of Man, Peel. Ms Hannan proposed the Board should oppose this application because the development and particularly the extension did not protect or enhance the registered building. This was seconded by Mr Lace. The Board agreed to oppose this application. Mr Convery voted in favour of the application.
Item 6 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITEMS 


	18/024
	Item 7 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

The Deputy Chairman, in Mr Davison’s and Mr Heath’s absence, reported a meeting had taken place on 25 May when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members reviewed the Peel Fire Festival held on 6 May 2018. The lead members agreed the event had gone well and it was busier in the evening. The good weather had played an important part in this outdoor event. The Technical Officer advised the cleaning of the beach, to ensure all torches and firewood was removed, had been difficult in the dark and it may require a closure overnight to allow a full beach clean prior to opening it for public use. The Town Clerk reported the bins were full and the toilets required more frequent cleaning. A future event would require additional cleaning or more of these facilities. The Town Clerk suggested linking this event to the Viking Longboat racing or improving the marketing to ensure more torches were sold earlier. He advised the event was weather dependant and although a contingency plan had been in place to postpone the event for 24 hours consideration should be given to the provision of shelter for those attending the event.
The lead members advised the arrangements for Peel Day were in place for 3 June. The Town Clerk advised a public information leaflet would be delivered to residents later in the week.
The lead members advised the arrangements for the Moddey Dhoo event on 7 June were in place. The Technical Officer reported the exercise equipment had been removed from Marine Parade, a new permanent ramp had been installed to the skate park and the Promenade wall was painted. The Town Clerk advised a public information leaflet would be delivered to residents at the start of TT race week. 
The lead members noted no further information had been provided by the minimoto event organisers for this event scheduled for 14 July 2018. The lead members agreed no further action was required on this matter at this time.
The lead members noted the content of the Yn Chruinnaght request for assistance in their communication dated 21 May to hold a parade on Peel Promenade on 14 July 2018. The lead members agreed the Commissioners could provide barriers and signage to assist this event. 
The lead members noted the Museum Curator had organised the Camp X commemoration event and an update report would be given at the next meeting.
The lead members advised they had reviewed the new playpark proposals from the three tenderers on 14 May 2018. The Board had received a briefing on 17 May 2018 and a decision would be made on the preferred supplier at the June Board meeting once all the proposals had been finalised.
The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s works report.
The lead members noted the Bowling Green roofing works, Leece Museum works and Fire Festival works were completed in the April 2018. 
The lead members noted a cost consultant had prepared an estimate for the Reayrt Aalin capital works which would be included within the business case for this project.
The lead members noted no procurement or subcontractor issues were reported to the meeting.
The lead members noted a staff vehicle had been ordered. The lead members agreed a second hand hoist should be purchased using the new vehicle budget prior to November 2018.
The lead members noted no health and safety issues; defects or remedial works were reported to the meeting.
The lead members noted no campsite, library or museum update was provided to the meeting. The lead members asked if the Museum had any active trustees. The Town Clerk reported no trustee meeting had taken place this year and one of the two attendees at the last meeting had resigned as a trustee. The lead members agreed the Commissioners should consider disbanding the trust for this facility.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 18 May 2018 from a local resident advising they did not want to sponsor the Close Craaig hedge at this time. The lead members agreed to retain a turf hedge without planting at this location which the Commissioners would maintain.
The lead members considered a request from a school pupil to provide street music entertainment on Peel Promenade dated 14 May 2018. The lead members agreed to approve this application for TT race week with the exception of Peel Day when the footways would be required for pedestrian access.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/025
	Item 8 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 11 May 2018 and the following matters had been considered.

The lead members noted a meeting was scheduled with the Clerk to the Peel and Western District Housing Committee to ascertain which invoices in April were liable for a 10% administration charge and the Bowling Club had purchased their own lawn mower.
The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s March 2018 accounts report. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the draft accounts for twelve months into the current year reports a profit of £117,329.  He reported this surplus includes a number of projects including £30,000 for the playpark, £15,000 for new street lighting and £20,000 for waymarking which was not spent in the 2017/18 financial year. The Town Clerk reported the Board had approved the use of some of the waymarking budget was being used to balance the overspend in the Works, Town Hall, Public Function and Leisure accounts.  He reported the £4,000 works for the reroofing of the Bowling Green shelter and £1,000 for works in the Leece Museum had not been brought forward from the 2018/19 financial year to the 2017/18 financial year. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the pension reports are expected by mid-May and last year’s liability was £1,533,000. He reported salary costs were down by £28,000, rate income had increased by approximately £20,000, refuse income was down by £16,000, recharge income was down by £3,000 and Peel day costs had reduced. The Commissioners Accountant reported the Commissioners had a healthy reserve of £851,000 and unused capital receipts of £153,000 which provided a usable reserve of approximately £1,000,000. He reported £3,300,000 had been spent on the new Slieau Whallian View housing scheme and the housing maintenance reserve had reduced by £40,000 for planned work on the higher number of void properties as a consequence of transferring tenants to these new properties. The Commissioners Accountant reported in the year rates debtors had increased by £7,000, rates income had increased to over £1,300,000, loans had increased to over £17,200,000.  Creditors of £490,000, Trade creditors of £83,000 and £162,000 accruals were reported in the year.
The lead members noted all projects completed except for a £14,000 lighting scheme on the Derby Road, £30,000 play park scheme, £20,000 waymarking scheme as previously discussed.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 30 April 2018 concerning the rating appeal for 9 Tommy Clucas Avenue, Peel.
The lead members noted the content of the draft internal audit report. The Head of Finance questioned if this document offered value for money. The Commissioners’ Account asked how much the internal audit had cost? The Head of Finance reported the audit had cost £2,800. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported this cost was consistent with the 35 pages of documentation provided and the costs paid by other authorities from a variety of auditors. The lead members agreed this document was to be submitted to the next Board meeting.
The lead members noted a pre-audit meeting was scheduled to take place with the external auditor on 15 May 2018 at 10am. The lead members were invited to attend.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had received the Housing Debt Policy. He would review this document and seek approval for this policy in the future.
Mr Davison arrived at the meeting at 7:59pm

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	18/026
	Item 9 Peel on line Photography Competition Prize Fund

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 21 May 2018 from the organiser of the Peel on line photography competition requesting an increase in the value of the prizes on offer for this competition. Ms Hannan stated the competition was already successful and a large number of entries were received. Mr Convery stated the value of the prizes had not increased in over ten years and an increase would increase the number of persons who submitted entries. Mr Lace seconded Mr Convery’s proposal and the Board agreed to a small increase in the value of the prizes for the 2018 year. Ms Hannan and Mr Davison voted against this proposal.
Item 10 Peel Youth Club Funding Application

The Board noted the content of the communication received from the Peel Youth Centre to fund their summer activities. Mr Davison stated the Youth Club had assisted with the Commissioners Christmas events but should take the opportunity to raise funding at other Commissioners’ events. Mr Convery stated the Commissioners have previously partially funded the Youth Centre’s summer activities and he proposed £1,200 funding this year which represented two thirds of the funding the Youth Centre required for this event. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 11 Attorney General’s Freedom of Information Response

The Board noted the content of the Attorney General’s Freedom of Information response dated 14 May 2018 in which they stated they did not hold or after taking reasonable steps cannot find any written records of the information requested. The Deputy Chairman stated there was clearly no formal advice give prior to removing electors from the registers. This was not identified by the Chief Secretary or the Chief Minister when the Commissioners requested an investigation once the electoral registration officer had referenced the wrong section and date for the legislation providing the authority to remove citizens’ right to vote. The Deputy Chairman stated the Information Commissioner had highlighted the Cabinet Office had specifically referred to complying with legal advice from the Attorney General’s Chamber in their response to the Commissioners’ complaint and the Freedom of Information requests to both these public bodies has identified this advice does not formally exist. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should write to the Chief Minister and the press with their concerns. Mr Lace seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

	ITEM 11 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	18/027
	Ms Hannan asked for updates on repair works to the snail path on the Headlands and the Promenade Flags.
The Board members did not raise any other item.

The meeting ended at 8:14pm
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